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PUBLIC PROTECTION AND SAFETY POLICY DEVELOPMENT AND 
SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

 
Minutes of the meeting held at 7.00 pm on 15 September 2015 

 
 

Present: 
 

Councillor Alexa Michael (Chairman) 
Councillor Chris Pierce (Vice-Chairman)  
 

Councillors Julian Benington, David Cartwright, 
Samaris Huntington-Thresher, Tom Philpott, 
Michael Tickner and Richard Williams 
 

 
Terry Belcher and Alf Kennedy-Co-opted Members 
 

 
Also Present: 

  
Chris Hafford, Nigel Davies and Rob Vale 
Councillor Kate Lymer 
 

 
STANDARD ITEMS 
6   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND NOTIFICATION OF 

SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS 
 

Apologies were received from Councillor Will Harmer, and from Runa Uddin from 
Victim Support. 
 
7   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

 
Councillor David Cartwright declared an interest as a member of the London Fire 
and Emergency Planning Authority.  
 
8   QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS AND MEMBERS OF THE 

PUBLIC ATTENDING THE MEETING 
 

Two oral questions were received from Councillor Richard Williams. The question 
and responses are appended to these minutes. 
 
There were no questions from Members of the Public. 
 
9   MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC PROTECTION AND SAFETY PDS 

COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 30th June 2015 
 

The Committee considered the minutes of the meeting of Public Protection and 
Safety PDS Committee held on 30th June 2015. 
 
RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 30th June 2015 be 
agreed. 
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10   MATTERS ARISING 

 
Report CSD15099 
 
The Committee noted Matters Arising from previous meetings. 
 
Community Payback: 
 
The Committee were informed that a new Community Payback contract was 
being drawn up, and that more information would follow in due course. 
 
CCTV: 
 
The Executive Director of Environmental and Community Services explained to 
Members what the reasons were for delays affecting the progression of the CCTV 
refurbishment project. The delay had been caused by formal objections to the 
procurement process. These were legal issues that were being dealt with by 
LBB’s legal department. It was anticipated that the project would now progress 
effectively. It was also noted that no adverse costs around CCTV had occurred. It 
was anticipated that the implementation of the CCTV Control Room 
(Refurbishments) Project would be completed in January and a report brought 
before Members at the November meeting of the PDS. 
 
Waste 4 Fuel:   
 
The Executive Director of Environmental and Community Services informed the 
Committee that a meeting had recently taken place involving himself, the Chief 
Executive and the Deputy Leader, with the DEFRA (Department for the 
Environment, Food and Rural Affairs) Minister. The general sentiment expressed 
by the Public Sector concerning this matter, was that there was a reluctance to 
take further action until the issue of the future ownership of the site was resolved. 
The current landowner was reluctant to give up ownership of the land, despite the 
fact that it may be a liability for him.  
 
Gangs: 
 
The Committee were informed that a detailed update on Gangs would be 
provided to Members in November. 
 
Visit to a Women’s Refuge:  
 
It was noted that Councillor Cartwright and Councillor Lymer would be visiting a 
women’s refuge in October 2015. 
 
RESOLVED that the Matters Arising report be noted, and that the 
Committee be updated concerning Community Payback in due course. 
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11   CHAIRMAN'S UPDATE 
 

The Chairman updated the PDS Committee as follows: 
 
The Chairman participated in the Safer Neighbourhood Board crime stall at the 
Big O Festival on Saturday 4th July 2015. Here she asked members of the public 
to complete a questionnaire about crime priorities. 
 
On Saturday 11th July, the Chairman took part in a visit to the refurbished 
Orpington Fire Station in Avalon Road. She was joined by several other PDS 
members for an informative tour of the station. 
 
A joint meeting of the PP&S PDS and General Purposes & Licensing Committee 
was held on Tuesday 14th July 2015 to discuss and determine the Council’s 
licensing policy. 
 
A joint meeting involving members of the PP&S, Education and Social Care PDS 
Committees was held on Wednesday 22nd July 2015 to consider the Youth 
Offending Team Improvement Plan. (The Chairman was absent due to family 
reasons). 
 
A visit to the Community Rehabilitation Company in Orpington took place on 
Monday 14th September in which the Chairman participated. Those attending 
learned about the different aspects of the CRC’s work in helping people to turn 
away from crime and improve their lives. 

 
RESOLVED that the Chairman’s update be noted.   
 
12   POLICE UPDATE 

 
The Borough Commander updated the Committee as follows: 
 
The MOPAC (Mayor’s Office for Policing and Crime) Police and Crime Plan 2013-
2016 had set a target to reduce key neighbourhood (or MOPAC 7) crimes by 20% 
over a five year period. The Borough Commander informed the Committee that 
Bromley Police had reduced overall crime by 16.2% against the 20% target.  
 
Four years into the MOPAC 7 Policing and Crime Plan, it was noted that as well as 
overall crime being reduced by 16.2%---over the four year period to date:  
 

Burglary had reduced by 27.7% 
Violence with injury had increased by 7.5% 
Robbery figures were down by nearly 48% 
Theft from motor vehicles was down by 26.2% 
Theft of motor vehicles had increased by 1.5% 
Theft from the person was down by 4.3% 
Criminal damage was down by 8.2% 

 
The Chairman referred to a document detailing MOPAC crime data to July 2015. 
The data detailed increases in violence with injury, assault with injury, increases in 
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sexual violence, increase in knife crime with injury and an increase in homophobic, 
disability and racist crime. These were issues of concern to the Committee. 
 
The Committee were updated concerning Operation Omega, which was a 
nationwide MET initiative to infuse the streets with police officers in crime hotspots. 
The initiative had involved the use of new recruits, Safer Neighbourhood Officers 
and CID, and had proved very successful in improving primary investigation. Data 
showed that the Operation had contributed positively to MOPAC 7 crime statistics, 
and so Bromley Police were looking to extend the initiative. 
 
The Borough Commander was pleased with call handling response times. It was 
the case that 90.9% of “I” calls were responded to within 15 mins, and that 92.4% 
of “S” calls were responded to within 60 minutes. “I” calls are calls requiring an 
emergency response, and “S” calls are priority calls needing a police response, but 
not with the same urgency as an “I” call. 
 
Bromley Police were developing plans to deal with possible crime and ASB on 
Halloween and Bonfire Night in targeted areas. 
 
The Borough Commander updated the Committee concerning the rollout of “Met 
Trace”.  “Met Trace” was an invisible liquid that could be used to mark property; it 
was only visible under UV light. The MET plan was that 440,000 homes would use 
the product to mark items over a three year period. Previous trials of the product 
had resulted in a fall in burglaries by 70%. Distribution of the product in Bromley 
had commenced the week prior to the PDS meeting, with a team of 1PC and 5 
PCSOs. The plan for Bromley was to distribute 3500 kits to 4,300 households in 
roads with the highest number of recorded burglaries in different Wards. 
 
The Committee were appraised concerning the number of police officers and 
PCSOs currently assigned to Bromley Police. There were 484 police officers, 
against a weighting of 445, which was 39 above target. The allocation of PCSOs 
for Bromley was 44, but 57 were currently working for Bromley Police, the FTE 
was 54, so in terms of full time PCSOs, Bromley Police were currently 4 above 
target.    
 
The Committee heard that a new Superintendent had arrived to replace David Tait 
as Deputy Borough Commander. David Tait had now reverted back to the role of 
Chief Inspector for the Safer Neighbourhood Team. The new Superintendent was 
Trevor Lawry, who would be acting as Deputy Borough Commander. The Borough 
Commander touched upon the work of the Bromley Gangs and Serious Youth 
Violence Strategic Board, which had been set up by David Tait, and on the work of 
the Bromley Gangs Focus Group which had been set up by Peter Sibley. The 
Borough Commander also referenced the Gangs prevention programme that the 
Local Authority and the Police were encouraging schools to take up. Joint funding 
for this had been secured from LBB and the MET. 
 
The Borough Commander outlined the work of the Police Gangs Unit, and sub 
divided the work of the Unit into six primary categories: 
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Proactivity 
Reactivity 
Pre-release plan and prison visits 
Matrix nominal home visits 
Operations 
Patrols  

 
The Borough Commander had some difficult news to disseminate to Members 
around the MET’s plans for the future, due to continued reductions in the Police 
budget. It was the case that in the region of £560m-£600m of savings had already 
been made. These savings had been made by reducing staff numbers, closing 
buildings, and bringing in new structures to Brigade Services. The bad news was 
that the Police budget was not protected, and that it was anticipated that further 
savings of between 25%-40% would be announced at the end of the year. This 
would equate to estimated total savings of between £800m-£1.2b. It was the case 
that to set a lawful budget, the MET Police Commissioner had to find a way of 
saving £160m from the 2016/17 budget. In Bromley, this could mean that officer 
numbers could reduce by 100, and that Safer Neighbourhood bases may have to 
close. All stakeholders were waiting for the Home Office budget to be clarified. 
 
The Chairman expressed concern that reducing police numbers would have a 
negative impact, and that crime figures may start to ascend as a result. Cllr 
Samaris Huntington Thresher expressed concern over the effects of a possible 
reduction in police buildings, and wondered where officers would be based, and if 
there would be a loss of police time in officers having to travel greater distances 
between buildings. The Borough Commander responded that due to 
developments in mobile IT, there may be less reliance on officers being based in 
buildings, and that they could be more mobile, but he also acknowledged that 
some police time could also be lost in travelling between locations.      
 
Councillor David Cartwright thanked the Police for all of their hard work. He 
stated that the value of PCSOs had not been fully appreciated and that they were 
part of the local community and a source of invaluable intelligence. He also 
referenced the recent death of a young pillion passenger and expressed 
dissatisfaction with the current MPS “non pursuit” policy. He felt that young 
people on motor bikes were being allowed to do what they wanted, even if this 
meant that they killed themselves. The Borough Commander responded that it 
was current MET policy not to pursue young people on motor bikes, and his 
officers would continue to abide by this policy until it changed. He made the point 
that if this young person had died while the Police were in pursuit, then the Police 
would have been scrutinised. The Borough Commander noted the point made 
concerning PCSOs and responded that there were no easy decisions. Cllr 
Cartwright expressed the view that it should be made a more serious offence to 
ride a motor bike or motor scooter without a crash helmet, so that this would act 
as a deterrent. The Borough Commander informed the Committee that the Police 
were looking to undertake more talks in schools, and more schools intervention. 
 
RESOLVED that the Police Update be noted. 

 

Police response times were above average: 
 

 9
0.9% of “I” calls were answered within 15 minutes. 

 

 9
2.4% of “S” calls were responded to within 60 minutes.      
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13   NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH PRESENTATION 

 
A brief presentation on the work of Bromley Neighbourhood Watch was given by 
Mr Alf Kennedy. The Committee were informed that the origins of NW could be 
traced to 1964 in Chicago. The organisation started in the UK in 1982; there were 
currently 600 Watches in Bromley, and 3.8 nationally.  
 
Mr Kennedy informed the Committee that the organisation was looking for a 
single distinctive branding like “Crimestoppers” and that this was expected to be 
finalised by the end of 2015. 
 
RESOLVED  that the Neighbourhood Watch presentation be noted. 
 
HOLDING THE PORTFOLIO HOLDER TO ACCOUNT 
14   QUESTIONS TO THE PORTFOLIO HOLDER FROM MEMBERS 

OF THE PUBLIC AND COUNCILLORS ATTENDING THE 
MEETING 
 

Two questions were received from Cllr Richard Williams for oral response, and 
are attached as an appendix to these minutes.   
 
15   QUARTER ONE CAPITAL MONITORING REPORT 

 
Report FSD 15053 
 
The purpose of this report was to outline the revised Capital Programme 
approved by the Executive in July 2015 and to approve the agreed variations. 
There was a variation of £320k that required to be carried forward to 2015/16. 
This money had to be carried forward to the next financial year due to unexpected 
delays around the implementation of the CCTV Control Room (Refurbishments) 
Project. 
 
RESOLVED that the Portfolio Holder approve the changes agreed by the 
Executive to the Capital Monitoring Project in July 2015.        
 
16   ASB VERBAL UPDATE 

 
The ASB verbal update was provided by Mr Rob Vale. Mr Vale informed the 
Committee that levels of ASB had been decreasing, largely as a result of the 
effectiveness of Operation Crystal.  
 
The “Community Trigger” had not been invoked as matters were being 
addressed. 
 
One Community Protection Notice had been issued this year, and one had been 
threatened but not pursued. 
 
Mr Vale indicated that he would provide further information in the agenda item on 
“Operation Crystal”. 



Public Protection and Safety Policy Development and Scrutiny Committee 
15 September 2015 

 

7 
 

 
 
RESOLVED that the ASB verbal update be noted.   
 
17   OPERATION CRYSTAL UPDATE 

 
Report ES 15063 
 
Mr Rob Vale updated the Committee concerning Operation Crystal which is a 
MOPAC funded anti-social behaviour initiative to tackle crime, the funding runs 
from March 2013 to December 2016; the initiative is focused on four hotspots in 
the borough. The hotspots are Kimmeridge, Riverbirds, and two areas in Penge. 
 
Operation Crystal had been successful in clearing long term rubbish, cleaning 
away graffiti, dealing with high profile offenders, and raising the awareness in the 
community of the commitment from public services to deal with the problems of 
the area.  
 
Mr Vale explained to the Committee that the agencies involved were two years 
into a four year plan. The results had been good, and the relationships between 
the various agencies involved had also been developed. MOPAC were pleased 
with the Operation, and stated that it was an example of best practice. The 
Chairman was very pleased with the report, and with the outcomes outlined on 
the report. The Chairman was of the opinion that the initiative should continue 
beyond the four year period, and wondered if LBB could re-bid to MOPAC for 
funding. Mr Vale responded that a recent horizon scanning meeting had taken 
place with MOPAC and that he did hope that LBB would be able to secure 
funding beyond the current 4 year term. The Chairman was of the opinion that a 
press release should be disseminated to publicise the success of the multi-
agency operation. 
 
The Vice Chairman stated that he fully supported the operations, and felt that the 
outcome had been a better interaction from residents, with residents now being 
more likely to make reports of ASB to the Council or the Police. Cllr Julian 
Benington enquired what the cost was in running the operation, and the response 
to this was that the cost was in the region of £40k which was primarily for the cost 
of the co-ordinator post. 
 
The Chairman expressed the view that if future MOPAC funding was not 
forthcoming, then funding should be provided by LBB.      
 
RESOLVED that the Operation Crystal update report be noted.     
 
18   EXPENDITURE ON CONSULTANTS 2014/15 AND 2015/16 

 
Report CEO 15010 
 
Report CEO15010 was the report “Expenditure on Consultants 2014/15 and 
2015/16” written by Lesley Moore (Assistant Director for Special Projects and 
Transformation). The report was originally written for the ER PDS Committee who 
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had requested a full report on Consultant expenditure in the last year, and was 
now also being referred to the Public Protection and Safety PDS Committee for 
further scrutiny of the contracts relating to Public Protection.  
 
The Chairman referred the Committee to Appendix 2 of the report which detailed 
the Public Protection Safety Portfolio Contracts. She directed the attention of the 
Committee to the consultancy contract given to Osborne Thomas Ltd with respect 
to work carried out in undertaking a staff investigation concerning a disciplinary 
matter. The cost of this single contract was £10,710. The Chairman asked why an 
outside consultant was employed to carry out this work when it seemed sensible 
that this sort of work could be undertaken by LBB HR. The Executive Director for 
Environmental and Community Services responded that this consultant was 
procured by HR as they felt that in this particular instance, they did not have the 
capacity to undertake the work. 
 
Councillor David Cartwright echoed the concerns expressed by the Chairman, 
and wondered how the PDS Committee could ascertain if the total expenditure on 
consultants for the Public Protection Portfolio (nearly £47k) was value for money 
or not? The Executive Director for Environmental and Community Services 
answered that more detail was available, but the information was not detailed on 
this particular report. Cllr Cartwright felt that the Committee should see more 
detail of this contract so that they could scrutinize properly. 
 
The Chairman then turned her attention to the consultancy costs of £27,968K 
paid to Eclipse Research Limited with respect to CCTV consultancy. She asked if 
this was value for money, given the problems that had emerged with the CCTV 
contract. The Executive Director for Environmental and Community Services 
stated that it should be borne in mind that a gap had been left by the departure of 
the CCTV Manager. It was this consultant that had formulated the CCTV contract 
that LBB had gone to market with. The Director was of the opinion that in this 
case the consultant had done a very good job. The contract had been the subject 
of a legal challenge over the procurement process. The fact that the legal 
challenge had been defeated swiftly by LBB’s Legal Team, was a testament to 
the soundness of the original contract process used by the consultant. 
 
Cllr Michael Tickner observed that in all of the Public Protection Portfolio 
contracts, only one tender for the contracts was being looked at; he expressed 
the view that the contracts were not being tendered properly. The Executive 
Director for Environmental and Community Services explained to the Committee 
that all of the contracts were tendered using an online system called “Due North”. 
He felt that it may be helpful if more than one system could be used. Cllr Tickner 
enquired if the contractors had to pay a fee to register on the online portal; the 
answer to this was no. 
 
Cllr Samaris Huntington Thresher stated that the fact that in all these cases there 
was only one bid for contracts was a cause for concern and that this should be 
challenged. She also made the observation that this problem was not confined to 
the Public Protection Portfolio. She queried how the marketing for these contracts 
was being undertaken. She suggested that LBB look at new ways of marketing 
contracts, possibly using the LBB website as one alternative. She was keen to 
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involve local businesses. The Executive Director for Environmental and 
Community Services pointed out that in some instances it was the case that the 
market was very specialised, and in these circumstances it was often difficult to 
get comparisons. Cllr Samaris Huntington Thresher was interested to know what 
percentage of contracts accounted for single bids, and was of the opinion that this 
was a matter that should be referred back to the E&R PDS Committee. 
 
The Vice Chairman stated that officers were following Contract Procedure Rules 
and had acted in accordance with their delegated authority under the Rules. 
 
RESOLVED  that the report on Expenditure on Consultants be referred back 
to the E&R PDS Committee for further scrutiny.                
 
19   COUNTER TERRORISM AND SECURITY ACT 2015 

 
Report ES 15065 
 
This report was written by Mr Robert Vale, Head of Trading Standards and 
Community Safety. The purpose of the report was to update Members on the 
implications of the Government’s Prevent Strategy, and the duty place on local 
authorities by the Counter Terrorism and Security Act 2015. The report would 
also be disseminated to the Safer Bromley Partnership at their meeting on the 
28th September 2015.   
 
The Chairman directed the attention of the Committee to section 3.8 of the report 
concerning the use of local authority resources in publicly owned resources. 
Section 3.8 referred to using filtering solutions that would LIMIT internet access to 
terrorist and extremist material. The Chairman expressed the view that LBB 
should seek to prevent access totally rather than to limit access.  
 
Mr Vale underlined the fact that currently LBB was regarded as a low risk 
borough. He felt that it would be prudent to consult with other boroughs to see 
how they were implementing the “Prevent” strategy. 
 
Cllr David Cartwright declared that this matter was something that the Safer 
Bromley Partnership should be focussing on, he requested feedback from the 
SBP as soon as possible, and requested to see a SBP action plan. The 
Committee were in agreement that feedback on the work of the SBP in this 
regard, should be feedback to the PDS Committee by March 2016 at the latest. 
 
There was some discussion as to what constituted “public buildings.”  With 
reference to schools it was noted that LBB would have responsibility for 
implementing relevant measures at local authority schools, but that Academies 
would be responsible for implementing their own policies. Mr Vale commented 
that the main threats were likely to come not from individuals using public 
computers, but from private individuals accessing information from the privacy of 
their own bedrooms.  
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RESOLVED that an update from the Safer Bromley Partnership outlining the 
action plan for implementing the Prevent Strategy, be brought back to the 
PDS Committee no later than March 2016.     
 
20   MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING OF THE SAFER 

BROMLEY PARTNERSHIP STRATEGIC GROUP 
 

RESOLVED that the minutes of the previous meeting of the Safer Bromley 
Partnership be noted. 
 
21   WORK PROGRAMME AND CONTRACTS REGISTER 

 
Report CSD 15100 
 
The Committee noted the Work Programme and Contracts Register. 
 
RESOLVED that: 
 
(1) A Gangs Update report be brought to the Committee at the next meeting 
in November 2015 
 
(2) The Victim Support Update be moved to the meeting on the 20th January 
2015    
 
(3)  An update on the “Prevent” Strategy (as actioned by the SBP) be 
brought to the Committee for March 2016.   
 
22   UPDATE ON VISITS AND CONFIRMATION OF NEXT MEETING 

DATE 
 

The Committee noted the recent visit to the Community Rehabilitation Centre in 
Orpington, and the visit in October to a Women’s refuge.  
 
Questions to the Portfolio Holder 
 
The Meeting ended at 9.15 pm 
 
 
 

Chairman 
 



Public Protection @ Safety PDS Committee—15th September 2015  

Questions for oral response from Cllr Richard Williams: 

To the Portfolio Holder:  
  
As Bromley is emerging as a gang Borough, with at least 4 gangs known in the 
Penge / Anerley area, what support and assistance is the Council giving to the 
police and local community groups to try and tackle this issue and put the 
community at ease? 
 
Answer: 
 
Concerning gangs, the Council supports and provides assistance to the Police and 
partner organisations in many ways. 
 
Officers in the LBB ASB team work with the Police daily, sharing information and 
intelligence about youth disorder, ASB and gangs. We have recently provided 
statements and supporting evidence to support police action against a gang nominal, 
and we have provided intelligence to support police officers in Operation Omega. 
  
Following the Peer Review report, a Gangs and Serious Youth Violence Board 
(reporting to The Safer Bromley Partnership) was set up to meet quarterly. Local 
authority representatives on the Board alongside the Police and Oxleas NHS Trust 
include the ASB Co-Coordinator, Youth Offending Services, and our Assistant 
Directors for Housing, Children’s Safeguarding & Social Care, and Education. The 
Board’s strategy focuses on Prevention, Intervention, Enforcement and Co-
ordination, and their first task was to set up a 15-point Action Plan which is 
progressing well. 
  
The ASB Co-coordinator for LBB also chairs the Borough Gangs Focus Group which 
discusses casework around gang members. Members of the Gangs Focus Group 
include the Police, Schools, Probation and the Youth Service. 
  
The borough has also worked with partners to support a closure order using housing 
legislation against a known gang member who was identified as dealing in drugs. We 
have also worked with Police in issuing ABCs (Acceptable Behavior Commitments) 
to gang members in Bromley. ABCs put together a clear outline of what behaviour is 
acceptable and what is not, and supports gang members to change their behaviour 
via means such as mentoring and courses such as the London Fire Brigade LIFE 
course which is a scheme designed to put the lives of young people back on track. 
  
The Leader, Chief Executive and I, in partnership with the Borough Commander, 
have recently written to other boroughs, requesting details of the re-location of gang 
members to Bromley. Currently, when gang nominals have been moved into our 
borough as part of a gang exit strategy by other boroughs, we have not always been 
informed. This letter hopes to rectify this situation and will allow us to manage the 
risk to local residents as well as result in better mapping and tracking of gang 
members. 
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The recent peer review findings commented that there was strong local leadership in 
the authority and that senior officers within the partnership were effectively managing 
the emerging trends. 
  
Last week I went to City Hall to observe a meeting of the Police and Crime 
Committee, where London Assembly Members put questions to invited experts on 
issues relating to gangs and serious youth violence in London. These experts, some 
from charities working with gangs as well as Police from the Trident Gang Crime 
Command, stated that the primary motivation for joining gangs has evolved. Gangs 
in London are not racially motivated, all gangs in London are multi-racial, and gangs 
are no longer organized in order to ‘defend a turf’. Young people join gangs in order 
to make money, usually via the means of drug dealing, with the aim of living a 
glamorous lifestyle. 
 
The experts at this meeting said the best way to get young people to leave gangs 
was to provide them with support around finding a job or gaining skills and education 
with a structured path to a career. To this end, I contributed £300 from my Portfolio 
Holder’s fund and the Council contributed by way of officer time to the recent Jobs 
Fair (drop in) event which took place in Penge on 12th August 2015. This was a free 
event organized by the Safer Bromley Partnership, Jobs Centre Plus, Affinity Sutton 
and the Princes Trust, focusing on promoting careers and life long learning which 
was targeted directly at young people and gang nominals. 
  
As part of our Operation Crystal programme, we have focused on the emerging gang 
issue by targeting gang members and young people causing ASB with early morning 
visits by Council and Police Officers. During our recent operations in Penge, Council 
Officers with the Police Gangs Team knocked on every known gang member’s door 
and strongly encouraged them to attend the Job Fair, whilst also highlighting to them 
that we know who they are and that we are keeping a watchful eye on them. 
  
The Peer review by the Home Office highlighted the need to do more with regards to 
prevention. To this end I will assist in funding a programme to be introduced into 
schools costing £7,000 with the Police contributing £2,000. This programme titled 
‘Growing Against Violence’ is founded on the principles of protection, prevention and 
partnership, and has already been delivered to 460 schools across London. Chief 
Inspector Tait is leading this project and will be meeting with the targeted schools 
next week, all in the north of our borough, in order to finalise the bid for me. Lessons 
will be delivered to students in school years 6 through to 10 on gang-associated 
sexual violence, the myths and realities of being in a gang, and knife crime. 
  
Lastly, despite cost pressures on the Council, diversionary activities have been 
maintained and are run by the Bromley Youth Support Programme at our four Youth 
Hubs in Mottingham, the Crays, Biggin Hill and Anerley. These centres are open 
during the day, evenings and weekends and run specific projects and have their own 
programme of activities targeted to local need.  
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To the Portfolio Holder and the Borough Police Commander: 
 
 
With the announcement that our local PCSO may be scrapped and the 
reorganising of the police, what work is been taken by LB Bromley and 
Bromley police to ensure that these actions have the least impact on our 
communities, and can we have assurance that the Penge office will not be lost 
if these policies are implemented? 
 

Answer: 

The Borough Commander and the Council were only informed mid last week that the 
number of PCSOs across the Metropolitan Police is under review. 
 
The current position is that the Commissioner and Management Board are still 
reviewing the options, and no decisions have been made. 
 
Once a decision has been made the Council will consider our options and how we 
can best support and assist both the police and our residents. 
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